
 
MINUTES 

for the  

Annual Meeting of Parishioners  

Held on  

Sunday 29th September 2024 

At  7pm 

Chair: The Revd Canon Will Cookson 

1. Opening Remarks (Chair) 

WC welcomed everyone to the meeting and proposed the Revd Stephen 

Jullien as minutes secretary for this meeting and for the APCM. This was 

approved. 

2. Election of Churchwardens 

Nominations were received for: 

Simon Grantham 

Martha Cecilia Chimbo Arias 

Both candidates were elected. The meeting closed at 7.10pm  
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MINUTES 
for the  

Annual Parochial Church Meeting  

Held on  

Sunday 29th September 2024 

At  7.10pm 

Chair: The Revd Canon Will Cookson 

1. Approval of 2023 APCM Minutes 

These were approved, pending an amendment including the re-appointment of 

Armstrong & Co as independent examiner for the 2023 accounts 

2. Election of PCC Members 

There were six vacancies, and nominations were received for: 

Vanessa Andrea Goyes Fernandez 

Diana Patricia Posada Solano 

David Yepes Franco  

Caiwen Yong 

All four candidates were elected  

3. Election of Deanery Synod Representatives  

There were two vacancies, and nominations were received for:  

Alba Lopez Osorio  

Cesar Julio Paredes Rodriguez 

Both candidates were elected 

4. Annual Reports  

The following reports were received: 

• Chair 
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• Hispanic Mission 

• Safeguarding 

• Building 

• Curate 

• Electoral Roll (now 123 individuals) 

The financial report will be received at an extraordinary meeting  

5. Chair’s Comments 

WC paid tribute to the whole Christ Church community and highlighted the 

potential for the church to thrive both in English and Spanish 

He acknowledged there had been issues in the past, which is why he had been 

chairing, but that there was an opportunity going forward to work together in 

English and Spanish for the glory of God, and to see more people come to faith. 

He looks forward to working together with Fr Hugo and the team to see God’s 

Kingdom come here at Christ Church. 

He referenced the café closure and that Fr Hugo was working with the 

churchwardens to find replacements, with much interest expressed so far. The 

hope is to present ideas of possible tenants at the next PCC and that the 

tenants will work closely with the church. WC Also stated those running the Hall 

wanted to work more closely with the church and that his vision was to ask how 

we can work together and use everything to the glory of God. His prayer is that 

God’s Kingdom be realised in the community and that we work together to see 

this happen. 

6. AOB 

a) Resolution asking Hall Trustees to appoint Churchwardens as Trustees 

Simon Gates (SG) introduced this motion, noting that the Hall is owned by the 

Trust, which exists on behalf of the church and that funds are available for the 

church to serve the mission of Christ Church.  

SG acknowledged the hard work of two existing trustees over many years but 

noted that the total of three trustees (with the incumbent of Christ Church, 

currently Fr Hugo, as ex officio chair) was a small number. 

As the Trust exists for the Church, SG proposed the resolution of asking the 

Trustees to appoint Churchwardens as fellow trustees to help see a clearer 
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relationship between the Trust and the Church. He noted that this vote was 

advisory, and that only the Trustees themselves can choose to appoint the 

Churchwardens as new Trustees. 

The resolution was passed, with one vote against and no abstentions  

b) Independent Examiner 

It was noted that the previous APCM had approved the re-appointment of 

Armstrong & Co as independent examiner for accounts and that this needed to 

be reflected in the minutes 

c) Churchwarden’s Remarks 

Simon Grantham acknowledged the difficulties of the past year but noted that 

there was much to be thankful for, highlighting the three Christ Church 

congregations and sister church, and that there was hope for the future. He 

expressed confidence that we will be a bigger and happier church next year 

7. Lord’s Prayer 

Attendees were invited to pray in English and Spanish 

8. Blessing 

SG closed the meeting with a Blessing at 7.30pm  
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RECTOR’S REPORT YEAR 2024 / REPORTE DEL RECTOR AÑO 2024 

Spanish: 

Ha sido un año lleno de bendiciones para ambas parroquias. San Mateo se ha consolidado en 
cuanto al número de personas que atienden la Iglesia y Cristo Salvador también ha 
despuntado en números. El trabajo de la administradoras parroquiales ha sido excelente para 
darnos a conocer y para sacar la máxima rentabilidad del espacio disponible. Monic, la 
trabajadora juvenil e infantil ha creado un ministerio precioso en las dos iglesias de jóvenes y 
niños y este año por primera vez nuestros jóvenes acudirán a un campamento de verano. Las 
páginas web se han rediseñado y se ha puesto en marcha una plataforma online para 
formación de líderes laicos. Fr Steve ha hecho un trabajo maravilloso con la congregación de 
habla inglesa en St Matthew’s y Bubble Church en CCBR y Fr Miguel continua con su 
estupenda labor con los latinos. Hemos crecido y creo honestamente que lo seguiremos 
haciendo. El Señor nos ha regalado un montón de bendiciones entre las que destacan los 
niños y niñas que en ambas iglesias van a hacer la primera comunión en los próximos días y 
por supuesto nuestro jóvenes que se preparan para recibir el sacramento de la confirmación 
también en breve.  
Económicamente queda mucho por hacer pero la campaña del sobre rojo fue un gran éxito en 
San Mateo. En ambas parroquias se trata de maximizar los recursos y obtener financiación 
mediante el alquiler de los espacios disponibles y en ambas el rol de Carolina y Monica se ha 
mostrado esencial.  
John Diego como director de operaciones se ha ocupado de manera especial de la renovación 
del café Van Gogh que ya esta apunto de reabrir y ahora tiene entre manos la situación del 
Hall.  
Hay retos pero creo que son muchas más las bendiciones. Ha sido un año estupendo y creo 
que debemos darnos la enhorabuena.  
Por supuesto nada de esto sería posible sin el trabajo abnegado e inestimable de Cynthia y 
Carolina por un lado y Simon y David por el otro que como Churchwardens sostienen al 
equipo. Junto a ellos hay todo un grupo nutrido de personas, desde las catequistas, pasando 
por los miembros del PCC, los voluntarios y voluntarios, las personas que donan su tiempo y 
su dinero a través del sobre rojo y las colectas y un sin fin de personas que hacen posible la 
misión de este equipo. Gracias a todos ustedes por su oración, su cariño y su apoyo constante. 
Dios los bendiga a todos.  

P Hugo Adán 
Párroco    
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English: 

It has been a year full of blessings for both parishes. St. Matthew's has consolidated its 
presence, and Christ Church   has also seen significant growth. The parish 
administrators have done an excellent job of promoting our presence and maximising 
the use of available space. Monic, the youth and children's worker, has created a 
wonderful ministry for young people and children in both churches, and this year, for 
the first time, our young people will attend a summer camp. The websites have been 
redesigned, and an online platform for training lay leaders has been launched. Fr. 
Steve has done wonderful work with the English-speaking congregation at St. 
Matthew's and Bubble Church at CCBR, and Fr. Miguel continues his wonderful work 
with the Latino community. We have grown, and I sincerely believe we will continue to 
do so. The Lord has bestowed upon us numerous blessings, including the boys and 
girls who will receive their First Communion in both churches in the coming days, and 
of course, our young people who are also preparing to receive the sacrament of 
Confirmation soon.  
Financially, much remains to be done, but the red envelope campaign was a great 
success at St. Matthew's. In both parishes, the goal is to maximise resources and 
obtain funding through the rental of available spaces, and in both, the role of Carolin 
and Monica has proven essential. 
John Diego, as Director of Operations, has been especially involved in the renovation 
of the Van Gogh Café, which is about to reopen, and now he has to deal with the 
situation of the Hall. 
There are challenges, but I believe there are many more blessings. It has been a 
wonderful year, and I think we should congratulate ourselves. 
Of course, none of this would be possible without the selfless and invaluable work of 
Cynthia and Carolina, on the one hand, and Simon and David, on the other, who, as 
Churchwardens, support the team. Alongside them is a whole host of people, from the 
catechists, to the PCC members, volunteers, people who donate their time and money 
through the red envelope and collections, and countless others who make the mission 
of this team possible. Thank you all for your prayers, your love, and your constant 
support. God bless you all. 

Fr Hugo Adán  
Rector 
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ANNUAL REPORT ON HISPANIC MISSION IN CHRIST CHURCH  

Informe de Actividades Pastorales – Parroquia Cristo Salvador Periodo: Enero 2024 – 
Diciembre 2024 

1. Celebraciones Litúrgicas y Pastorales 
• Misas dominicales en español consolidadas, con una asistencia estable y creciente. 
Misas de sanación y reuniones de adoración realizadas durante la semana una vez al 
mes. 
2. Formación y Catequesis 
• Catequesis de Primera Comunión y Confirmación con participación activa de niños y 
jóvenes. 
• Meta establecida para el curso 2025–2026: alcanzar 25 niños en cada grupo. 
• Estudios bíblicos dominicales a las 11:30 a.m., antes de la misa, abiertos a toda la 
comunidad. 
3. Celebraciones Especiales y Sacramentales 
• Primera Comunión de 17 niños en junio 2024, con una asistencia de 
aproximadamente 250 personas. 
• Más de 15 bautizos celebrados durante este periodo. 
• Celebración de la Virgen del Quinche en noviembre 2024: misa con 269 
participantes, procesión y fiesta con bailes típicos, con una asistencia total cercana a 
las 300 personas. 
• Celebraciones en honor a advocaciones marianas de los países de origen de los 
feligreses: Virgen de Urkupiña, Virgen del Socavón, Virgen de Cochabamba. 
• Fiesta de Santa Cecilia con música litúrgica y acción de gracias por los músicos de la 
comunidad. 
5. Presencia en Redes Sociales 
• Mantenimiento activo de la página de Facebook parroquial, compartiendo eventos, 
reflexiones, e invitaciones litúrgicas. 
• Uso de redes para la evangelización y fortalecimiento del vínculo con la comunidad 
migrante hispana en Londres. 
6. Proyecciones y Metas para 2025–2026 
• Acompañamiento en el lanzamiento y consolidación de la misa en inglés. 
• Fortalecer el liderazgo laico y la formación espiritual en la comunidad. 
• Continuar integrando la multiculturalidad en la vida litúrgica y pastoral. 
• Ampliar el número de catequistas y espacios formativos. 
• Mejorar las instalaciones físicas de la basílica y su entorno con apoyo diocesano. 

Fr Miguel Angel Pino  
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CURATE’S APCM REPORT 

This has been a significant year of change for Christ Church but with much to give 
thanks 
for. Whilst we made the difficult decision to pause the Sunday morning English 
congregation, we have continued to sustain Eucharistic ministry in English through an 
intimate midweek Wednesday evening service.  
We are looking forward to recommencing the Sunday service in a new format in due 
course. 
Bubble Church continues to bring good news. We have a strong core of families, and 
our 
volunteer team is growing. As leaders, Monica Pons and I work well ensuring that there 
is a good variety of activities available. This has been helped by the renovation of the 
side rooms into a new games space, which has also been used for the newly 
established bilingual youth group. The youth group has been a really encouraging 
development, and we have received funding from the Diocese to enable us to go on a 
summer pilgrimage to Walsingam, joining with hundreds of young people from across 
the country.  

Our games space has also enabled us to create a monthly men’s group called ‘RAMS’, 
where we meet for some fellowship, prayer and reflection on the day’s Gospel 
passage. Outside the main worshipping life of the parish, we retain strong links with 
our local schools. 
I continue to lead collective worship on a weekly basis in Christ Church primary, who 
received very good reports from Ofsted and the Church of England recently.  

Monica and I also took the puppets into a brand new nursery opened up in the school 
to lead a simple Bubble Church, and other schools have come to visit the church to 
learn more about Christianity. 

I am excited by the foundations laid over the past year and I hope and pray that Christ 
Church will continue to grow as a diverse church united in the love of the Lord Jesus 
Christ. 

Fr Steve 
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CHURCHWARDEN REPORT 

This is my report as Churchwarden for Christ Church Brixton Road for financial year 2024/25. 
An additional churchwarden David Yepes Franco was appointed at the APM last year. 

This has been an eventful and at times testing year for Christ Church. One key event was the 
completion of the quinquennial inspection by Nicholas Weedon of Hanslip &amp; Co. The 
inspection was undertaken in December 2024 almost ten years since the previous inspection. 
Some defects were recorded and a number have been addressed. The inspection was 
thorough and although areas of immediate concern were identified the amount of work to be 
undertaken is manageable and crucially affordable.  

The owner of the previous café on the premises Café Van Gogh closed their business sadly and 
we have since been negotiating with new owners when they can start a new café. The shop 
remains open during weekdays and the church continues to receive rental income from tenants 
in the community house, a legal firm renting office space and a bridal dress company 
Indiebride renting office space on the first and upper floors of the church building. 
The co-operative which occupies the adjacent Church hall has encountered some financial 
shortfalls and it was agreed to reduce rents accordingly. Negotiations on the future of the co- 
operative tenancy are ongoing. New trustees of the Church Hall trust have been appointed 
following the resignation of Rotimi Meghoma as trustee and also treasurer of the church. 

There is a thriving Spanish service every Sunday which attracts a large and vibrant 
congregation and a Bubble church for young families once a month which has attracted a 
growing number of regular attendees. English services experienced difficulties in the course of 
the year and acting on Diocesan advice and with the agreement of Bishops Martin and 
Christopher the Sunday Eucharist was suspended in October 2024. It is hoped to recommence 
this in the summer of 2025. In the interim a Wednesday evening Eucharist has been arranged 
and there is a small loyal congregation for that service held in the chapel. 

The outlook for the church is reasonable. The new café when it opens will increase footfall and 
a highly efficient administrator has arranged regular lettings of church premises and manages 
the day to day business of the church. The church has a prominent façade overlooking Brixton 
Road and planned illumination and other cosmetic works contingent on faculty approval will 
attract interest. 

This next year will be my third as churchwarden of Christ Church Brixton Road and it is my 
intention to give notice of one year at the forthcoming APCM to enable a successor to be 
found. 

Simon 
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FINANCIAL REPORT 
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